
GUARDIAN ANGEL
NEWS FROM BRADFORD ON AVON PRESERVATION TRUST

It’s too cold to go to the allotment for long today: I 
just managed to get a couple of rows of early potatoes 
in, and prepared the way for another raised bed. There 

is an awful lot of work, including digging, to get to a ‘no 
digging’ garden. After it all, before the pen hits the paper 
for this, I am sitting watching the birds around the bird 
feeders. 

As an ex-trainspotter (you have to make lots of lists and 
then underline things), I noted down the birds seen in 
just 30 minutes. A robin, goldfinches, house sparrows, 
jackdaws, a pair of blackbirds, a pair of siskins on their 
way north, a pair of blackcaps, a wood pigeon, blue tits, 
great tits, starlings, dunnocks, a male greenfinch, a pair 
of doves and a greater spotted woodpecker. Given the 
current situation, I may become a bit of a twitcher, I just 
won’t have to underline the numbers.

What’s going on in Bradford on Avon? I hope you have 
all had your first shot in the arm. My appointment at a 
leisure centre in Melksham was a perfect example of the 
NHS just getting on with the job. Volunteers, from the 
Bradford Community Emergency Volunteers, directed 
me to park then guided me to the room where it was 
all happening; and a young woman from the Royal 

Navy gave me the jab, exactly on time. Thanks to her, to 
Bradford CEVs – and a huge thank you to the NHS. 

One busy Bradford organisation is The Hub, where 
record numbers of food parcels are being delivered. Co-
ordinator Avril Clarke was recently presented with the 
Sainsbury’s Shining Light Award by the Deputy Mayor 
for all her work there. Avril would like to say thank you 
to everybody who contributed cash, food and toys at 
Christmas. Bradford has been very generous since The 
Hub opened, but business is, unfortunately, booming – so 
please keep it coming.

There is news from the railway station footbridge 
canopy group. Corrugated iron, which can be curved to 
exactly match the original, has been sourced in Italy, and 
agreement has been reached on using a type of wood for 
the side panels – which at the moment are constructed 
from rods which connected pointwork to a signal box. We 
are waiting for fire safety checks  on the wood and then 
we can send all the very detailed plans to Wiltshire for 
planning permission. So it’s fingers crossed for now, and 
we’ll be collecting funds soon.

I can also reveal that the Bradford on Avon Flower 
and Produce Show will be back this year, on Sunday 5 
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September. I have already challenged Annette Seekings 
to the marmalade and  jam, and Vernon Burchill  to the 
heaviest tomato competition. Schedules for the show will 
be printed very soon, and will also be available online via 
the Town Council website so there’s no excuse for not 
taking part. Not such good news is that the wonderful 
Secret Gardens will not be open again this year – that 
does mean, though, that you have a whole year extra to 
get the garden in tip-top shape for 2022.
Lorry Watch is starting again in April. Stephanie Ridout 
has handed over the co-ordination baton to Cllr Mike 
Roberts, so if you would like to do your bit to keep huge 
lorries out of town contact him on mroberts88@sky.com
Adrian Dark, a special man in our community and 
author of two brilliant books, An Eye For Detail and the 
very lovely Bradford Façades, has been suffering with 
Alzheimer’s disease for some years and is now in a care 
home after a spell in hospital. His daughter Emily has 
been in touch to say that she and her nine-year-old son, 
Adrian’s grandson, Reuben, are walking the outer circle 
of The Bradford on Avon Walking Wheel to raise funds 
for the Alzheimer’s Society. They are tackling the 22-
mile route over a few weekends – and completed the 
stretch from Hilperton to Dundas Aqueduct over the 
weekend of 20/21 March. If you would like to sponsor 
their fundraising effort, please get in touch with Emily on 
01225 309359 or email emilymccumiskey@hotmail.co.uk
As far as Trust business is concerned, we held our 
AGM via Zoom on 10 February. I am happy to report 
that we had a quorum and all members of the Council 
of Management were present. Additionally, we were 
fortunate to have our president, Robert Floyd, join us. The 
minutes of the 2019 AGM were unanimously approved 
as were the Annual Report and Accounts. David Cowles, 
Brian Elliott and Rosie MacGregor were re-elected to 
the Council of Management. Robert Floyd said how 
impressed he was with how much the Trust had achieved, 
despite the challenges presented by the pandemic.
There was some discussion around the Wiltshire Council 
Local Plan. Rosie MacGregor summed up the Trust’s 
objections: (1) the loss of the allotments as an important 
amenity and the impact this would have on conservation 
at Woolley; (2) the problems with the Cemetery Lane 
site in terms of harm to the conservation area and lack 
of access; (3) the impact of the proposed development of 
the old golf course on the river corridor, in addition to 
the huge issues around land contamination. Rosie and the 
Planning Committee were thanked for all their hard work 
over the year.
Our next AGM is scheduled for 8 December. By then, 
hopefully, life will be back to some form of normality and 
we will be able to have it in the Priory Barn along with 
some minced pies and mulled wine!
The Local Plan ‘consultation’ has been and gone. All 
local authorities have been set government targets for 

housebuilding, and Wiltshire’s is divided among all the 
towns and villages in the county. Bradford has got off 
fairly lightly: we have to come up with 80 more houses 
in the next 10 or 12 years. Wiltshire planners had 
identified three possible areas in town – all greenfield 
sites that would be very easy for builders to develop. But 
the Preservation Trust, the Town Council and Climate 
Friendly Bradford on Avon agree that this is not the 
answer, as we really do not want any more of our green 
spaces concreted over. In this year alone, 10 or 12 units of 
accommodation have been given planning permission, so 
it doesn’t take a lot of thought to work out that we will be 
able to reach our target by building on brownfield sites, 
infilling, and dividing large buildings into smaller units. 
Now we have to convince the county council to take that 
message back to persuade the government. Any ideas?
Something I hope we can work on with the county in a 
very positive way is the restoration of the paving on the 
top half of the lovely little footpath that goes from the 
top end of Church Street to Barton Orchard. It was due 
to have some work done recently, laying more asphalt 
over the damaged surface – but we have asked Wiltshire’s 
highways department if it would be possible to reinstate 
the proper paving rather than adding more asphalt. The 
contractors are coming back to Wiltshire with a price for 
the job: fingers crossed!
At last, we have sorted out the main door of The Granary, 
which is in a terrible state of disrepair. The building, like 
The Tithe Barn, is Grade I listed so we had to discuss the 
solution with the conservation officer and we are going to 
repair it in a similar way to the huge Tithe Barn doors. 
Now, time for a shameless plug: I am here as a direct 
result of responding to an ad for help at a festival in 
Bath in 1973. I became part of The Bath Arts Workshop, 
whose working philosophy was that anyone can pretty 
well do whatever they want and get support doing it – the 
only proviso being that you had to work with The Natural 
Theatre Company. That’s a relationship that continues 
to this day, and now a huge 50th anniversary book, Bath 
Arts Workshop: Counterculture in the 1970s, is about to be 
published. I will be having a word with Ex Libris about 
stocking a few copies. I’m also absolutely delighted that 
the Town Council has engaged the Naturals to come and 
‘Unlock Bradford on Avon’ in May. Details of how to get 
involved are on the council’s website – it’ll be a laugh, 
which we do really need after the past year!
This time last year I wrote about my New Year’s 
resolution. I hadn’t given much thought to it this year 
and I discussed the matter with the person on the till 
at the Co-Op. She hadn’t made one either, but said she 
would think of one for me. I’d not quite reached the door, 
awkwardly carrying everything, including a bottle of wine, 
when she called out: “Drink more wine”. So that’s it. 
Cheers!

John Potter, Chairman
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We continue to comment where appropriate 
on all applications for planning permission, 
listed building and advertisement consent 

submitted to Wiltshire Council. While we may object 
to inappropriate development we are supportive of 
high quality design that preserves the historic built 
environment.
Our objections may often be disregarded – but not 
always. We are pleased that, on many occasions, not 
only have applications been refused but the refusal by 
Wiltshire has been upheld on appeal.  
Such was the case recently with an application for 
Change of Use at Fairfield Piggeries, Bradford Leigh, 
from agriculture to a mixed use including light industrial, 
storage and distribution together with changes to the 
access, parking and a site office.
The Planning Inspector dismissed the appeal. His 
judgement concluded that the development would 
amount to inappropriate development, which would 
by definition be harmful to the Green Belt. He judged 
that the works amounted to a rebuild and not a re-use 
of the existing buildings and that the provision of 113 

Planning Matters

Rosie MacGregor, chair of the Trust’s Planning Committee, reports on latest decisions, provides an 
update – and issues an invitation...

vehicle parking spaces and 30 covered cycle spaces would 
encroach into the countryside and fail to preserve the 
openness of the Green Belt.
We frequently receive comments from our members, as 
well as members of the public, about unauthorised works. 
We refer these to Wiltshire Council’s Enforcement Team 
if we agree. We have had success in securing the removal 
of various harmful alterations and works. One such 
case was at the Grade II listed Mount Pleasant Centre, 
where a plethora of unauthorised parking signs had been 
installed in the car park and plastered over the building.  
These have since been removed.
Very often people don’t want to be seen to inform on 
their neighbours and ask us to draw it to the county 
council’s attention on their behalf. We understand this, as 
no one wants to be seen as unneighbourly and sometimes 
there can be repercussions. There are few things worse 
than prolonged neighbour disputes. 
We hope once life returns to normal we will be able to 
circulate our lovely Design Guide widely to ensure that 
there is a greater understanding of the importance of the 
historic environment.

Members will have read the articles in Guardian Angel 
Nos 92 and 93 about the importance of this Grade II* 
listed building, the fine architectural details within the 
building and the history of the clock on the spire. 

I represent the Preservation Trust on the Christ Church 
Community Project Working Group and am particularly 
keen to see the fine wall paintings, which include the 
depiction of angels, fully restored and the church clock 
back in working order. Historic England is also seeking 
to secure the restoration of these wall paintings and 
Salisbury Diocese will need to take account of their views 
as part of the proposals. 

I understand that fundraising will commence soon and 
contributions will be sought from various charities and 
from the National Lottery. I will be suggesting that the 
Trust makes a donation, as we did with Holy Trinity, 
specifically for the works to the wall paintings and the 

clock. Trust member Dorna Daw has been busy making 
preserves as part of her fundraising campaign and has 
already raised £200 to go towards restoring the clock. I 
purchased three jars – including one of clementine and 
another of pomelo – which I am reliably informed by my 
husband and son are delicious. I don’t like marmalade but 
what a great initiative!

Christ Church Community Project

Succession planning: it could be you ...

The wall paintings at Christ Church are in need of restoration

The Preservation Trust Planning Committee has been 
much depleted by the tragic loss of such expert stalwarts as 
Edward Rooth, Vernon Gibbs and most recently Barbara 
Humble – whose obituary is on page 13 – added to which 
one long-standing member has recently resigned.

We are looking for new members to join the committee, 
ideally but not exclusively those with experience in 
architecture, historic building conservation, surveying, 
art and design, or town planning. However, anyone with 
a good eye for detail and an interest in preserving the 
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historic fabric of our lovely town would be welcome to 
join us.  
We meet approximately once a month in the Priory 
Barn (and by other means during the pandemic) to 
consider current applications made to Wiltshire Council 
and discuss other relevant issues. I currently chair 
the meetings and report back to Wiltshire Council, 
Bradford on Avon Town Council and our own Council 
of Management. I’ve been carrying out this role since 
2015 and would welcome someone else taking over 
in due course, perhaps by shadowing what I do at 
present. Although the role is quite demanding, it is 
also immensely rewarding (although not in a monetary 
sense because it is entirely voluntary!). The Committee 
Chair must by necessity be a member of the Council of 
Management and whoever succeeds me would need to 
take on that added responsibility.
The Historic Buildings Conservation Committee is 
separate from the Planning Committee, although 
members of the HBCC are usually also members of 
both. It was extremely difficult to find anyone to Chair 
the HBCC after the position became vacant. There was a 
vacancy for well over a year and after desperate attempts 
to find a successor, ideally an architect, I reluctantly 
accepted the role.
If you are interested in becoming a member of the 
Planning Committee or taking on the role of chairing 
either committee, please email me care of hello@
bradfordheritage.co.uk We can then meet, socially 
distanced, to discuss exactly what’s involved.
I look forward to hearing from you.        Rosie MacGregor

2120

by the violence shown by the local police, 
defended many of the strikers in court, and 
became a communist (and stuck thereafter to 
her romantic view of a utopian future).  She 
married, learnt to fly and played hockey for 
England.  In 1936 the English team played 
Germany; England won.  Angela refused to 
join in the Nazi salute which outraged the 
German press. The following year she was 
in Greece, having stuffed her concertina with 
US dollars obtained from Moscow; but she 
couldn’t find any communists to give them to 
until she drew a hammer and sickle in the dust 
and local children led her to them.
In 1939 she went briefly to America with 
her husband, but she already knew that he 
was more interested in other women and 
was soon back. She became head of the legal 

department of the Council of Civil Liberties 
and then worked for the Daily Worker, rising 
to be Deputy Editor, and joined the National 
Union of Journalists. Following Hiroshima, she 
became a campaigner for peace and went on 
communist party trips to Czechoslovakia and 
to Russia. She described the water of the Volga 
as yellow and tasting like thick pea soup.
In 1962 she married Ike Gradwell, secretary 
of the Swindon communist party and an ex 
rugby player. This, Rosie told us, was a love 
match and they were devoted to each other. 
They both stood as candidate in elections, 
but without success. In 1966 she retired but 
continued to write ‘letters to editors’ and to 
campaign and fund-raise. Her mind remained 
clear and she remained upright to the end; 
her last years were spent in an old people’s 
home where she could cause anxiety by going 
out on long walks. She could be characterised 
as a “mad woman who wore a miner’s 
helmet, sitting in a roundabout playing her 
concertina”. She sang, Rosie told us, in a 
high pitched voice, often singing along with 
others but in her own key and with her own 
tune. Rosie, who had known her as a friend, 
had found her both inspiring and rather 
frightening. Rosie certainly gave us a vivid, 
lively and humorous portrait of someone few 
of us had heard of before. 

David Moss
 863946

The Packhorse Bridge project

Readers will remember that a project to 
make the World War II Pillbox beside the 

Packhorse Bridge more accessible was made 
possible by part of Elizabeth Cartwright-
Hignett’s most generous donation of 
£10,000. Rod Johnston, who has led the 
project, gave a talk about it in January, 
which told of all the problems which the 
project had encountered in accommodating 
all the special characteristics of the island 
on which the Pillbox sits: the need to protect 
the rare parasite dodder living on the 
island’s nettles, to protect the roots of the 
ancient willows on the island, to protect 
water voles also living on the island, and 
not to disturb the bats now living in the 
Pillbox itself. 
Rod and his team had had to become masters 
in preparing protection plans and in the 
myriad of acronyms that come with them. 
But in the end they got through it and the 
project proceeded. Completion of the project 
was celebrated on bank holiday Monday, 
28 May, when Bradford on Avon mayor, 
Alex Kay cut the ribbon, accompanied by 
the Preservation Trust’s chairman, John 
Potter, by special guest 96 year old Home 
Guard Volunteer Stuart Brown, and by 
standard bearers from the Royal Engineers 
Association, Bill Steele and Terry Davies. 
Visitors to the island can now benefit from 
the path to the Pillbox and the lectern 
noticeboard, explaining the history and 
significance of the Pillboxes in World War II. 
Many congratulations to Rod and his team 
on what they have achieved!  

As the pillbox used to be

Continued on page 23

The surprising connections 
between the preservation 
of food and construction 

materials
Talk by Dr Len Fisher,  

Wednesday 13 June 2018

What do Oklahoma!, mycelium, 100-year 
Chinese eggs and old buildings have 

in common?   Well, an entertaining speaker 
– Dr Len Fisher, from Bristol University and, 
before that, Australia – gave us an answer 
to that and to many other questions most 
of us had never thought about.  His subject 
was making the connections between food 
and old buildings.  And the connection is of 
course preservation!
What are the ways we preserve food?  Well, 
our speaker identified four for us –

Freezing: and the connection to building 
preservation?  Our speaker looked no 
further (so to speak) than Antarctica, 
reminding us that Scott’s building and his 
expedition’s associated huts survive, and 
edible food was found in them.  Shackleton’s 
base had cases of drinkable whiskey.
Drying: we all know that damp is bad 
for buildings.  Freeze-drying is useful for 
preserving raspberries – but it’s also a good 
way to dry out a flooded building.
Sugaring: did you know that adding 
sugar (just 2%) to a mud mix can prevent 
water damage?  The Tudor ship “Mary 
Rose” was water-washed and then given 
a ‘sugary-wash’ to preserve her.  And did 
you know that, while, sugar added to quick-
dry cement can turn it into a ‘never set’ 
cement, adding sugar to lime mortar has the Team Leader Rod Johnston admires the completed 

project.

The celebration of the completion of the project 
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A HISTORIC SETTING 
FOR YOUR SPECIAL EVENT

 

meetings  •  parties  •  receptions
 exhibitions  •  recitals

WEST BARN, Barton Farm
(also licensed for civil weddings)

PRIORY BARN, Newtown

www.bradfordheritage.co.uk/venuehire.html

Townscaping

Only a brief report this time, as I really want 
space for a few pictures, to introduce the 

subject of old street-name signs.
But, first, though there is little to show for the 
effort until a green plaque is actually in place, 
Dick Stephens deserves a mention for his 
work.  We now have the necessary permissions 
for two more of our familiar plaques, this time 
celebrating Westbury House and the (now) 
Wallington Hall.  And the extant Shambles 
plaque will be replaced with a new one, as that 
apparently is cheaper than smartening up the 
dilapidated one there already.
Secondly, we have been working, if a little 
slowly, with the Town Council and Bradford 
in Business, to develop some simple ‘dos and 
don’ts’ guidance for retailers, to help keep 
the town smart.  There are other things, we 
all know, which also prevent the town being 
smarter (dustbins, fly-posting …) but everyone 
has a part to play.
So, back to old street-name signs …  I always 
enjoy looking at those remaining street-name 
signs we have in the town which are painted 
on to building walls.  The photos above show 
some of the ones I know of. Their distribution 
in the town often makes me think that there 
must have been more.  If you can’t read where 
they are, well, that’s partly the point!  And 
David Moss has drawn my attention to a 
clutch of painted wall signs on and around the 
Trowbridge Road which name, if not roads, 
terraces of houses on roads.  Perhaps you 
know of others, of both types, that remain, 

or can remember seeing others in pictures.  
(Chris Young and I have been through the 
Trust’s photo archive, but can find nothing 
beyond what I knew of already.)  The Museum, 
without digging very deep, draws a blank too.
We’re wondering if there is a project ahead, to 
restore the signs we know of … and possibly 
more.  Would you be interested?  Inevitably, 
there will be some red-tape … and we’d need 
to find an artist or sign writer … Please see also 
the flyer with your copy of Guardian Angel.
I believe a similar project was undertaken in 
Bath, about two years ago.
NB: It goes without saying that the 
Townscapers are always looking for new 
blood, so we can get on with more initiatives.

Andrew Rolph
868270

Barns news

Many thanks to Paige Balas, who has 
recently stepped down as West Barn 

Manager and Bookings Administrator.  We 
are delighted that Paige is now a Trustee.  
And many thanks also to Claire McNulty 
who is stepping down from co-ordinating 
the Open Days as moving to Bristol.  Claire 
has been involved with the West Barn for 
10 years and has been instrumental in the 
significant increase in the number of events 
held there which can be attributed to her 
hard work, diligence and helpful friendly 
manner.  We are very grateful; she will be 
sorely missed.  

Penny Welch is now the West Barn Manager 
and can be contacted on  
manageatwestbarn@gmail.com
Mignon Bout - ‘Minnie’ - is now the Bookings 
Administrator and can be contacted on  
bookingsatthebarn@gmail.com
James Ellis is taking over the co-ordinating of 
the Open Days and can be contacted on   
james.ellis@oxon.org
Our annual Sing Around the Christmas 
Tree will this year be held on Sunday 23 
December, 4 - 5 pm. See the Diary on the back 
page and the flyer enclosed with this issue. 

Kate Larard
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Not just any old iron

While plenty of attention has been given to 
the preservation of many aspects of the built 
environment of Bradford on Avon, and even 

to plants, one of the most threatened features of its 
heritage is also one of the most neglected when it comes 
to preservation.
The work of Bradford’s iron founders seems to be very 
vulnerable: cast iron gas lamp posts and stanchions of 
factory buildings have disappeared mainly without trace 
– and, of course, railings were removed in vast quantities 
during World War II. What can still be seen in almost 
every street of the old centre of the town are mainly to be 
found underfoot: water stop valve and fire hydrant covers, 
manhole covers and the gully gratings in the gutters. 
Most of them proudly carry the name of their maker and 
of the town, yet little concern seems to have been raised 
as they disappear.
Three firms have been involved in casting articles in iron 
and in brass. The ‘Old Established’ Trowbridge Road 
Foundry is the only one with significant remains today, 
especially the base of its once architectural chimney. 
William Coles was working here as engineer and 
millwright at least by 1822 and he was even expanding 
by taking over a foundry in St Philip’s in Bristol when he 
died in 1856.
The business was taken over by George Milsom, son of 
a local blacksmith, who continued to expand it, making 
and selling a wide variety of articles, even advertising 
steam engines. On Milsom’s retirement in 1889 he was 
succeeded by Berkley Uncles, whose family took the 
engineering and foundry works right up to the 1960s.

The other two firms of founders and engineers were 
both in Bridge Street. Thomas and Henry Martin came 
from Rode, Somerset. Millwrights, engineers, fitters and 
iron founders, they were followed by John in the next 
generation. Their premises stood where are the present 
library car park and the buildings that later became 
Lailey’s smithy, now Ton Boon Temple and Bridge Tea 

Rooms. Cast-iron posts that bear 
Henry Martin’s name surround 
Ham Green in Holt and are listed 
structures.
Further down Bridge Street, next to 
the river and on the site of Dible & 
Roy’s shop were the Avonside Iron 
Works of Henry Crisp & Sons, who 
derived from a Bradford family that 
had included butchers and publicans.
Outside the old Urban District 

Roger Clark turns his attention to a too-often overlooked feature of the town’s street scene: the work 
of the iron founders that flourished in Bradford on Avon through the 19th and 20th centuries

Gully grating, above, and stop valve cover, 
right, produced at the Uncles foundry in 
Trowbridge Road

Henry Crisp & Sons produced gratings and manhole 
covers at the Avonside Iron Works in Bridge Street
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Council’s area there are a few items from Bradford 
founders, but the Rural District Council and Wiltshire 
County Council purchased gully gratings from Wilton & 
Bush of Bitton, between Bath and Bristol. Winsley and 
Limpley Stoke were supplied with water from the Bath 
City Water Works at Combe Down and their stop valve 
covers can still be seen in the village streets.
Gully gratings have a habit of being replaced without 
warning by Wiltshire Council and its contractors, 
while manhole covers, bearing the names of Bradford 
builders as well as ironfounders, are replaced by the water 
company, installing in their place the ubiquitous products 
of the French company Pont-à-Musson (PAM). A group 
at the top of Wine Street all went in one purge. The drive 
for installing water meters lies behind the loss of many 
Bradford-made stop valve covers, as they are usually 
discarded and replaced with an undistinguished version in 
plastic.
Bradford on Avon Museum has tried to preserve some 
of these things when they have been uprooted and they 
are on display there. The Museum narrowly missed the 
only George Milsom gully grating when it was removed 
from Church Street many years ago; it was found at the 
Wiltshire County Council yard in Melksham, but then 
vanished again.
Although the Museum is keen to collect examples that 

Some items bear the names of Bradford builders, rather 
than the foundries that manufactured them – as in this 
example of an inspection cover, installed by W Selfe & Son

it does not already have, its small space is very limited. 
It is much to be preferred that these pieces of Bradford’s 
heritage are preserved in situ wherever possible.
l More information on Bradford’s iron founders and 
their products can be found on the Museum’s website: 
www.bradfordonavonmuseum.co.uk
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Anyone for tennis?

Dr Trevor Turpin, chair of Bath Industrial Heritage Trust, tells the extraordinary story of how the 
Museum of Bath at Work survived the wrecker’s ball

‘People don’t want to live in such houses and nor 
should they.’ 

In 1972 I lived in New King Street in Bath and had 
objected to the City Council’s plan to demolish 
St Ann’s Place just along the street. The Labour 

councillor for Kingsmead (and coincidentally my 
sometime maths lecturer), called round and explained that 
on public health grounds he supported clearance of these 
Georgian workers’ cottages.
This was around the time when, to use that old chestnut, 
Bath’s planners were finishing off what the Baedeker raids 
had started. They employed the twin excuses of public 
health and the proposed Buchanan Tunnel under the 
centre of Bath, to further their aspirations of sweeping 
away anything but the ‘jewels in the crown’ of Bath’s 
Georgian architecture. The tunnel plan itself blighted the 
two portal locations: it provided a fig leaf behind which 
the planners could have their wicked ways. St Ann’s Place 
seemingly had no chance, since it fitted both categories! 
However a wind of change blew, it was saved, listed 
Grade II in 1975 and restored in 1985. 
The Bath Preservation Trust was formed in 1934 to 
combat an east-west road through Bath. Encouraged 
by their success, the Trust began other initiatives 
for preserving the city but was distracted by World 
War II and the reconstruction of much of Georgian 
Bath. However, in 1960 the council published its City 
Development Plan – shorthand for Clearance and Urban 
Renewal. Its relentless pursuit of this aim, regardless 
of Listed Building status, took many by surprise. The 
Preservation Trust was now fighting a rearguard action 
against a voracious council. The targets were the city’s 
artisans’ homes built at the same time and of the same 
new stone as the ‘set piece’ Georgian terraces. 
The Bradford on Avon Preservation Trust, formed 
in 1959, had immediately involved itself fighting the 
demolition of similar artisans’ homes in Tory and nearby. 
It’s interesting to reflect that ‘cottages’ in both Tory1 
and St Ann’s Place, now all listed and restored, sell for 
around £300,000. The listing for St Ann’s Place includes 
the telling phrase ‘part of a notable survival of artisanal 
housing’. It only survives due to the abandonment of the 
tunnel. And despite the intentions of the planners.
No such fortune was granted to another clearance area 
in Bath: Lampard’s Buildings, Ballance and Morford 
Streets, in Lansdown. They were all deemed unfit for 
habitation and scheduled for demolition. We can suspect 
that it would have gone unnoticed if it hadn’t been for the 
publication of Vanishing Bath by Peter and Ruth Coard in 

1971-3, and The Sack of Bath by Adam Fergusson in 1973. 
John Betjeman wrote a few lines for Fergusson:

Goodbye to old Bath. We who loved you are sorry
They’ve carted you off by developer’s lorry.

This fuss led the Department of the Environment to get 
involved and in 1974 a halt was called to the wanton 
destruction.
A row of Lampard’s Buildings was built in Victorian 
times as some of the first council housing in Britain. But 
that didn’t arrest the onward progression of the wrecker’s 
ball until they came across an 18th century Real (Royal/
Réal) Tennis Court. Argument ensued between those 
who realised its rarity – the only one built prior to the 
19th century, apart from those at Hampton Court and 
Merton Street, Oxford – and the City Architect, who 
opined that “the needs of history would be better served 
by putting up a plaque”! It was spot-listed Grade II in 
July 1973. The rest of Morford Street went, with only 
facades saved on the west side.

Morford Street, 1972: The Rose & Crown was the first to 
go (Dr Bernard Priest)

The Court was certainly destined for demolition - the 
Coards, writing in early 1973, said “there seems little 
hope of its survival”. It was a fast moving time. According 
to its listing, it had been built in 1777 by Richard Scrase 
to a plan provided by the Earl of Pembroke, and “none of 
the fittings survive having been adapted for brewery use 
in c1830”. This is actually incorrect, evidenced by both 
the high windows and the remains of a ‘tambour’ (angled) 
wall by the current entrance. 
I was intrigued to know the connection of the Earl of 
Pembroke and several options present themselves. The 
best, although he died 28 years before construction, was 

1 Listed in 1963



8

the 9th Earl, Henry Herbert (1693 -1749) who reputedly 
played tennis every day, built several mansions and 
monuments and took the waters in Bath in the winter 
of 1743. He was described as a  ‘pioneer vegetarian’ but 
nearly died trying a diet of just beetroot and watercress! 
His son is not recorded as having interests beyond 
warmongering and mistresses so we can imagine that the 
‘plan’ had been handed down. This is pure speculation…

It seems that the court was never a great success – 
Bathonians were not so keen on exercise as Scrase 
hoped – and within a year, he was seeking subscriptions 
to pay off his mortgage. The tennis court and adjacent 
riding school were for sale in 1800. Scrase had been the 
proprietor of the riding school since 1770 – also a victim 
of the planners in the 1970s and now occupied by 1974 
Jaguar House.
In the event, the court changed use several times: as a 
Girls’ Free School in 1816 (for 400 girls), as a malthouse 
(1835-1910) and as a furniture factory until the 

The forlorn Tennis Court 
with attached ‘Dressing 
Rooms’, 1973

Bowler’s, Avon Street, 1969

Moving in the Bowler machinery, 1977

Bath Chronicle, 25 September 1777

Bath Chronicle, 5 June 1800

1970s, when the Bath Arts Workshop had a plan for a 
Community Arts Centre.
Meanwhile, however, in 1968 an enlightened industrial 
designer, Russell Frears, who would purchase materials 
from Bowler’s engineering and mineral water business in 
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One of Russell 
Frears’ photos of 
Bowler’s interior, 
1968; inset, The 
Museum of Bath at 
Work

Avon Street, was alarmed to discover that the premises 
of this Victorian family business founded in 1872 by 
Jonathan Burdett Bowler were to be demolished to 
make way for – Avon Street car park. (Yes, the planners 
were still in thrall to the motor car.) Bowler’s had never 
thrown anything away and Russell realised that this 
told the ‘other’ story of Bath behind the Georgian grand 
facades. He photographed the entire works, taking over a 
thousand photographs on 35mm film.
With some friends and supporters he vowed to rescue 
this historic resource but still had to purchase the 
contents, which were to be sold for scrap. After years of 
storage, including in Walcot Yard, the opportunity of the 
tennis court presented itself. In 1978, the Bath Industrial 
Heritage Trust was formed and set about establishing a 
museum to tell the story of the commercial world of Bath 
and the lives of the workers. Having the photographic 
record enabled a faithful reconstruction of the various 
workshops within Bowler’s. And so the Museum of Bath 
at Work was born. 
Apart from displays, the museum has a full programme of 
exhibitions including The Bath Arts Workshop’s highly 
successful exhibition to celebrate 50 years of its presence 
in the city. It attracted  nearly 5,000 people and is to 
return by popular demand in 2021. Come and see us!
www.bath-at-work.org.uk 

With thanks to Stuart Burroughs, Director, Museum of Bath 
at Work
Peter and Ruth Coard – Vanishing Bath 1973
Adam Fergusson – The Sack of Bath 1973
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The
Church Street Practice

15a Church Street, Bradford on Avon
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  Massage Therapy
  Osteopathy/Cranial Osteopathy
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 Telephone 01225 868282 
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you wish to discuss whether a particular  
approach might be of help.

✦ We stock a 
wide range of 
new books, 
including 
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✦ Most books 
ordered before midday can be obtained 
the following day.

✦ Discounts for book groups and schools.

✦ Our Book Barn has thousands of second-
hand books for sale, and  
we can conduct print searches for out-of-
print items.  

✦ We also stock Naxos CDs and greetings 
cards.

EX LIBRIS
1 The Shambles

Bradford on Avon
Wiltshire

BA15 1JS
tel/fax: 01225 863595

T & A MOTORS
MOTOR ENGINEERS

M.O.T. STATION

Servicing & Repairs
Engine & Electronic Tuning

Welding - Gas & MIG
Air Conditioning
Recovery Service

T & A Motors is a family business that
takes pride in its care of your vehicle

Find us beyond Sainsbury’s
Turn left and then right

TREENWOOD INDUSTRIAL ESTATE
BRADFORD ON AVON
WILTS. Tel. 866578

Wellington to Cairo, he set off via Gibraltar 
at a time when Rommel was being defeated 
at El Alamein.  Dennis’s plane was sent over 
the Atlas Mountains and along the Libyan 
coast behind enemy lines and was attacked 
by two Messerschmitts.  With bullets flying 
and engines spluttering and failing, ditching 
was inevitable but due to luck and skill the 
plane remained intact and the dinghy self 
inflated.  With rations consisting of limited 
water and Horlicks tablets, things were 
looking a little dodgy but the tide of war had 
changed, Rommel’s army was in full retreat 
and enemy territory was now in friendly 
hands.  After five days he and his crew were 
spotted and picked up, so Christmas in Cairo 
was an unexpected bonus.
Given another Wellington, Dennis was 
then involved with Bletchley Park boffins 
who were tasked with establishing the Axis 
Powers’ development of their radar systems.  
This consisted of flying low over enemy 
lines dropping a few bombs to advertise 
their arrival and waiting for a response.  The 
boffins, with masses of electronic equipment 
in the back of the aeroplane, could then 
establish the effectiveness of German radar.
Plans for marriage to Elsie were brought 
forward to avoid tempting fate any further.  
After marriage and a period spent flying 
Dakotas for Transport Command, he was 
moved to Nuneaton as a flight instructor.
After demob, Wilfrid Sainsbury introduced 
him to the blue blooded merchant bank, 
Lazard Brothers, where he worked until he 
retired.  The three Lazard brothers made 
their fortunes during the 1849 California 
Gold Rush purchasing gold from successful 
prospectors which in the next twenty 
years lead to the establishment of three 
merchant banks - New York, London and 
Paris.  Dennis then decided to study for 
an economics degree and enrolled at the 
London School of Economics, studying part-
time and was awarded a BA 2.1 Economics.  
He became a director of Lazard Securities in 
1962, looking after pension fund investments 
and was appointed a managing director of 
Lazard Brothers in 1970.
He retired at the age of 62 and started 
working for charities and academia, where 
knowing how to tap into sources of money 
was always going to be useful. He was 

treasurer of The Royal Star & Garter Home 
(of which he was Vice President from 2001 
until his death), Bedford College and Royal 
Holloway College and later, as his mobility 
declined, switched to more local charities 
and voluntary organisations.  The BoA 
Preservation Trust, Film Society, Tourism 
Association, Bath U3A, French Twinning and 
Leonard Cheshire kept him fully occupied.
Dennis joined the Council of Management of 
the Preservation Trust and became Treasurer 
in 2003, a post he held for six years. Getting 
involved with the new projects for the 
Preservation Trust as part of the Buildings 
Management Committee enabled him to use 
his contacts and knowledge of the wealthy 
London Livery Companies to help provide 
financing. He also understood how to groom 
English Heritage and the Heritage Lottery 
Fund to release public funding. As a result 
the Trust was able to take over the ownership 
of the Barton Farm Stackyard and its many 
outbuildings including the burnt out remains 
of the West Barn.  The rebuilding of the Barn 
and the reorganisation of the various other 
buildings on the site by the Preservation 
Trust totally revived the fortunes of this area 
and allowed the ancient Tithe Barn to be 
better appreciated by the many people who 
now visit its renewed setting.  He also set up 
the Trust’s website.
Dennis’s intellectual capacity knew no 
bounds and had not deteriorated even at the 
age of 97.  He was interested in everything 
especially literature, art, classics, French 
history, economics and politics.  His thinking 
was original.  He was also extremely 
practical and would proudly tell visitors that 
the beautifully made curtains in the kitchen 
were his handiwork, plus all the benches, 
cupboards etc in the garage.
Dennis was very focused and gave detailed 
attention to everything in which he was in 
involved. He was generous to the community 
and an excellent host and his passing is a 
great loss to Bradford on Avon and his many 
friends.
He was married twice, firstly to Elsie in 
1943 who sadly died in 1990 soon after they 
moved to Bradford.  He married again, this 
time to Audrey in 1992 who died in 2007.  He 
is survived by his two sons, David born in 
1945 and Peter born in 1949.
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Landscape Group: New trees for Hens’ Orchard

During January and February, while observing 
Covid 19 rules, we managed to plant six new 
trees, all donated by Trust members or Friends 

of the Orchard. We also replaced one which had failed 
last year. There are now 38 trees in the orchard. After the 
planting, again observing the rules, we pruned the other 
trees. They’re all looking quite healthy and we hope for a 
good harvest despite not being able to have a Wassail this 
year! 
Last summer many of the trees produced a good crop 
but sadly, most of the apples disappeared, quite suddenly, 
before ripening. A bit of a mystery – but it’s a community 
orchard and we can’t prevent people taking the fruit. We 
can only hope there’s not a repeat of that this year.  
The Orchard is a popular place and passers-by often 
express their enjoyment and ask about its story. We’re 
really pleased that Simon Relph’s idea is literally bearing 
fruit.

Kate Nicholls
Landscape Group leader, kateboa38@gmail.com

Hens’ Orchard in the snow earlier this year 

Planting a Merton Glory cherry tree
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Now it is a significant part of the local economy, 
but until it was rejuvenated in the 1980s the 
canal in Bradford on Avon was more a linear 

water park, principally for fishing and walking, and for 
kids all sorts of risky games, that usually involved getting 
wet, followed by chastisement at home.
For fishing, the canal was an undisturbed stretch of 
water from Hilperton to Bradford Wharf, and then on to 
Avoncliff where there was a stop lock for many years, just 
before the aqueduct. Before that section below Murhill 
failed it had continued for miles towards Dundas, the 
favourite destination for Sunday school outings in a 
horse-drawn narrowboat in the 1900s. 
The water was full of perch, tench, pike, roach, 
occasionally eels (but not gudgeon), and weedy but almost 
crystal clear in sunlight. You could see the fish you were 
trying to catch and to judge by my results, they could 
apparently see me.
There were frequent club competitions from The Beehive 
towards Ladydown, with well over a hundred men 
(exclusively) drawing lots for their labelled pitch spaced 
every 10 yards for about a mile. Each pitch had been 
prepared by the canal bailiff, with the grass cut and the 
reeds removed. At the end of the day the winner was the 
person whose haul was heaviest, but there were probably 
also prizes for the best specimens.
The Sunday evening walk in the ’50s was a local passiegato. 
As there was nothing else to do, many people on fine 
evenings took in part of the canal towpath in their walk. 
Everyone would be in Sunday best and all the men 
wearing their trilbies or caps and tipping them to other 
people they met (most of whom they would know). And 
gossiping.
In my time there was only one attempt (probably in 
about 1946-47) to get a boat through towards Bath. 
It was the first boat larger than a rowing boat I’d seen, 
and I thought it looked like Noah’s Ark rather than the 
small narrowboat it probably was. It might have been 
Meteor  which did make such a trip. If so, its journey was 
much slower than its name suggests as weed choked the 
waterway. 
Wildlife along the canal was doing well in the neglect. 
Grass snakes were common on the banks, often slipping 
into the water and swimming for the other side as you 
approached. No doubt they were attracted by the plentiful 
frogs and tadpoles.
There were water voles too, rabbits in the banks, herons, 
adders, slow-worms and a lot of birds. No foxes though, 
and only on one occasion did I hear, rather than see, a 
badger, which I disturbed in the bank by Benjamin’s Six 
Acre field, now part of the new wood. There were two 

A place to promenade, a place to play

Geoff Andrews recalls the particular charm of the Kennet and Avon Canal and its environs during the 
post-war years

cuckoos in spring, one near Ladydown and one nearer the 
Wharf, which my brother provoked to come very close 
with his imitation of its call. Other natural life we took 
for granted, but I was particularly impressed by the glow 
worms on the banks near the Trowbridge Road bridge.
In spring primroses and violets were everywhere, despite 
copious pickings for Easter or Mothering Sunday.
There was also a grisly side to the canal; it seems to 
have been the means which too many people chose for 
suicide. I was proud of a length of rope I had found until 
somebody told me it had been used to pull a body out of 
the water a few days before.
For no reason I know. at several points, near Ladydown 
and by the swing bridge, there were gates across the 
towpath: they may be still there. They were possibly 
intended to prevent straying livestock, but often in 
irrational places.
The pillboxes of the Stopline were a mixed blessing, 
having been used as toilets too often to be useful as a 
schoolboy camp. They were finished in time before the 
invasion threat grew, apparently, but they were never 
equipped with anything – unless their fittings had already 
disappeared before about 1946.

“Wildlife along the canal was doing well in 
the neglect. Grass snakes were common on 
the banks, often slipping into the water and 

swimming for the other side 
as you approached”

The one pillbox which was unsullied was the best one, 
overlooking the clay pit. This was the camp of the Black 
Hand Gang, a bunch of older boys. We regarded them as 
the local mafia and gave them a wide berth. A small-scale 
black market in food was allegedly operated out of the 
pillbox
There was also a strange derelict building almost next to 
the canal about 100 metres from the Trowbridge Road 
bridge. It was said to have been a bakery but for whom: 
passing boats? For us it was castle, fort, whatever we 
pleased.
At that time the earth dug out when the canal was 
built was still very evident in the fields at the bottom of 
Poulton Lane – and steep enough that we used to be able 
to roll down it.
In the stretch from Frome Road to Avoncliff, Grip 
wood was always a no go area (although it apparently 
belonged to a distant relative), but Beckyanny* wood was 
a favourite playground. It was much larger than now and 
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PRIORY BARN, Newtown

www.bradfordheritage.co.uk/venuehire.html

Townscaping

Only a brief report this time, as I really want 
space for a few pictures, to introduce the 

subject of old street-name signs.
But, first, though there is little to show for the 
effort until a green plaque is actually in place, 
Dick Stephens deserves a mention for his 
work.  We now have the necessary permissions 
for two more of our familiar plaques, this time 
celebrating Westbury House and the (now) 
Wallington Hall.  And the extant Shambles 
plaque will be replaced with a new one, as that 
apparently is cheaper than smartening up the 
dilapidated one there already.
Secondly, we have been working, if a little 
slowly, with the Town Council and Bradford 
in Business, to develop some simple ‘dos and 
don’ts’ guidance for retailers, to help keep 
the town smart.  There are other things, we 
all know, which also prevent the town being 
smarter (dustbins, fly-posting …) but everyone 
has a part to play.
So, back to old street-name signs …  I always 
enjoy looking at those remaining street-name 
signs we have in the town which are painted 
on to building walls.  The photos above show 
some of the ones I know of. Their distribution 
in the town often makes me think that there 
must have been more.  If you can’t read where 
they are, well, that’s partly the point!  And 
David Moss has drawn my attention to a 
clutch of painted wall signs on and around the 
Trowbridge Road which name, if not roads, 
terraces of houses on roads.  Perhaps you 
know of others, of both types, that remain, 

or can remember seeing others in pictures.  
(Chris Young and I have been through the 
Trust’s photo archive, but can find nothing 
beyond what I knew of already.)  The Museum, 
without digging very deep, draws a blank too.
We’re wondering if there is a project ahead, to 
restore the signs we know of … and possibly 
more.  Would you be interested?  Inevitably, 
there will be some red-tape … and we’d need 
to find an artist or sign writer … Please see also 
the flyer with your copy of Guardian Angel.
I believe a similar project was undertaken in 
Bath, about two years ago.
NB: It goes without saying that the 
Townscapers are always looking for new 
blood, so we can get on with more initiatives.

Andrew Rolph
868270

Barns news

Many thanks to Paige Balas, who has 
recently stepped down as West Barn 

Manager and Bookings Administrator.  We 
are delighted that Paige is now a Trustee.  
And many thanks also to Claire McNulty 
who is stepping down from co-ordinating 
the Open Days as moving to Bristol.  Claire 
has been involved with the West Barn for 
10 years and has been instrumental in the 
significant increase in the number of events 
held there which can be attributed to her 
hard work, diligence and helpful friendly 
manner.  We are very grateful; she will be 
sorely missed.  

Penny Welch is now the West Barn Manager 
and can be contacted on  
manageatwestbarn@gmail.com
Mignon Bout - ‘Minnie’ - is now the Bookings 
Administrator and can be contacted on  
bookingsatthebarn@gmail.com
James Ellis is taking over the co-ordinating of 
the Open Days and can be contacted on   
james.ellis@oxon.org
Our annual Sing Around the Christmas 
Tree will this year be held on Sunday 23 
December, 4 - 5 pm. See the Diary on the back 
page and the flyer enclosed with this issue. 

Kate Larard

“In a hard winter we 
played on the ice”

completely overgrown, apart from the path that led to 
Avoncliff. 
The rifle butts left from World War I were still in place 
beyond the withy beds that were cultivated for the blind 
basket maker in town. The other end of the butts was said 
to be in a field beyond Belcombe, but I never saw them.
For seemingly most of my childhood ‘Mr Green’, who 
lived near us in Southville Gardens, was employed on 
reroofing the Tithe Barn, reshaping thousands of stone 
tiles patiently. We’d call out to him when we were passing. 
I never saw anyone working with him, which probably 
accounts for the interminable time the work took.

In a hard winter we played on the ice, using pieces of 
wood and a lump of ice or a stone for knockabout ice 
hockey games, but I never saw anyone with skates.
Throughout the 1970s my father was chair of the local 
branch of the Kennet and Avon Trust and, with my 
mother, worked throughout his retirement on reclaiming 
the canal. Fortunately they both lived to see the job 
completed when the Queen officially reopened it in 1990 
at Devizes – almost the last time my mother left the 
house.
* It is marked on maps as Beckyaddy, but to Bradfordians it was always 
Beckyanny wood.
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Obituary: Barbara Humble 3 August 1942-1 December 2020

Barbara was a long-standing member of the Trust 
and a greatly valued member of the Trust’s 
Planning Committee whose acute eye for detail 

and good design will be greatly missed.
Barbara was born in Greenford, Middlesex, the elder of 
two sisters. As a child she was “clever, bossy and bright” 
and the family lived opposite a church where she loved 
the singing, which led to her later love of music. When at 
school the sisters would be taken up to the Festival Hall 
on the South Bank to the Saturday children’s concerts.
She did English, French and Law at A-level, and after 
leaving school joined the civil service and worked in the 
Public Trustee Office in Holborn. There was apparently 
someone in the office who grew tomatoes on the office 
window sill and sold them to his fellow workers in the 
building! 
She always loved horse riding and rode out in Hyde 
Park and sometimes down in Elstree near the Pinewood 
Studios. She met Mac, her future husband, at a party in 
her early 20s. They married and moved to Bath when 
Mac became manager of the prestigious John Keil’s 
antiques shop and lived firstly in Widcombe,  where they 
became the proud parents of their son Matthew, then to 
Middle  Stoke. 
They launched their own business in the early ’80s 
opposite the Canary Cafe in Queen Street, later moving 
to Bradford on Avon. Barbara’s love of art, learned from 
Mac, developed into her great love and knowledge 
of mid-20th century British art. They then moved to 
Woolley Street to open the shop and Barbara would go 
with friends around France on buying trips. 
Barbara loved food and was a wonderful cook. She 
also had an intrinsic sense of design and colour, and an 
insatiable appetite for exhibitions wherever she went, be 
it London or the provinces. She introduced me to the 
Pallant House Gallery in Chichester which is filled with 
all the artists she most loved. She also painted – my son 
Tom describes her paintings as being done by someone 
who had looked at and absorbed a myriad pictures; how 
I wish she had realised how good she was! She was a 
voracious reader and a good friend to many. 
She loved horse racing and followed specific trainers 
and jockeys; she never placed a bet, however, but when 
watching one of her favourites on the Channel 4 racing 
slot, you would almost certainly have heard her if you 
happened to be passing her house, as she would stand 
up and roar at the television, shaking her fists and then 
punching the air if the horse came in first!
She was strong and uncompromising in her views and 
made it very  apparent if she disagreed with you – at the 
same time, she was great company. I for one will miss her.

Julie Fleming-Williams

I first met Barbara and Mac when they moved to 
Widcombe Hill in Bath in the late 1960s, with Mac 
working in John Keil’s antique shop in Quiet Street. 

However, when years later Barbara and Mac opened 
their own antique shop in Queen Street I saw lots more 
of both on their visits to Bradford to see Katherine and 
Elisabeth, founders of the Preservation Trust, at the 
China Hens antique shop. Years later when the ‘Hens’ 
retired to the Rope Walk, Barbara and Mac moved from 
their now home in Freshford into the vacant shop in 
Woolley Street.
Barbara quickly took an interest in the Preservation 
Trust, soon joining the Planning Committee, eventually 
becoming Chair. Barbara’s strength was in thorough 
checking details of planning applications, often visiting 
the sites before commenting, and looking into the 
implications of Wiltshire planning policies.
As a founder member among a small group of friends the 
‘Bradford Deserves Better’ members interested themselves  
in conservation in other country towns like Cirencester, 
and house restorations, most memorably the Landmark 
Trust’s saving of Llwyn Celyin in Monmouthshire.
Years ago I started the town plaque scheme for the Trust. 
Barbara continued, it seemed for almost ever, to argue 
that my decision on green plaques was a mistake and 
instead thought blue plaques gave more gravitas and 
should be smaller.
Amazingly, it was only after many years that I suddenly 
became aware of Barbara’s very serious interest in jump 
racing when we wandered on to the crowded picture 
dealers’ stand at the Olympia Antiques Fair in London. 
We looked at a 19th century racehorse painting and 
Barbara said in a very loud voice: “If I was a betting 
person I wouldn’t even put a pound on that old nag.” 
Everybody around stopped talking! 

Andrew Jenkins

Mac and 
Barbara 
Humble
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Obituary: Anne O’Kane

Anne O’Kane, resident of Church Street, Bradford 
on Avon since 1982, passed away on 31 January 
2021.  Originally from the Nottinghamshire / 

Derbyshire border, living on her parents’ farm with her 
brother John, the young Anne Clarke moved to Bath in 
1952 to study domestic science at the teacher training 
college. She became president of the Students’ Union 
and from all accounts, it was a great ‘party-time’ with the 
annual balls, fundraisers and many dinner parties. 
A reference for Anne (aged 26) from the headmaster of 
her first teaching appointment, Locklease School, reads:
“Miss Clarke is a refined and polished person whose 
academic excellence has played an extremely beneficial 
and important part in building up the new Domestic 
Science Department. An efficient and capable teacher 
whose outstanding motivation of the girls in her first 
year at our school achieved a 100 per cent success rate 
in examination results. Miss Clarke proved to be most 
popular with the staff and pupils and we wish her well for 
her future progress.”
Anne married Bill O’Kane in 1959 and the happy couple 
set up home in Edington and started a successful property 
development company. Bill and Anne made a brilliant 
partnership both in their home life and at work, running 
successful property companies, one of which Anne 
continued to run until last year, letting out five factory 
units, an office block and numerous houses.
While she was passionate about the joys of business, she 
was also passionate about helping others less fortunate. 
Her projects included setting up a family hosting network 
for disadvantaged city children, giving them holidays 
in the Wiltshire countryside; organising and delivering 
Meals on Wheels in Melksham and Sutton Benger; being 

a volunteer care worker; becoming Chair of the Friends 
of Roundway, and co-ordinating adventure days for local 
disabled children.
Anne hosted many annual summer parties for the 
Bradford on Avon Preservation Trust, as well as many 
wonderful parties, church summer fêtes, music gatherings, 
and charity fundraising events.
Anne leaves son Paul and daughter Anne-Marie, and 
five grandchildren, Henry, Alastair, Georgina, Oliver and 
Robert.

Youth is a gift of nature, 
Age is a work of art, 

Here we are celebrating almost 90 years of Miss Clarke, 
Who 62 years ago became O’Kane, 

Motivated the world around her, like a steam train, 
Can you hear those immortal words, 

“I think I can”, “I think I can”, “I think I can”... 
“I know I can”.

Rest in peace, Anne.
Paul Kane

Anne O’Kane

Obituary: Freddie Walker

Freddie (Winifred) Walker, who passed away in 
December of last year at the age of 94, was a long-
term member and supporter of the Preservation 

Trust and the work we do. We have just heard from 
her son Tim that she has left us a small legacy. We are 
incredibly grateful.  
I knew Freddie well – an amazing woman and a real 
character with a lively personality and big heart. She 
loved the arts, music and architecture. Her late husband 
was also a member and an architect who wasn’t just 
knowledgeable about the historic environment but a 
modernist who recognised that there is also a place for 
good contemporary architecture in historic settings.
Freddie will be greatly missed by all who knew her and it 

is wonderful that she has left us a legacy. 
Freddie collected coffee cups and saucers and I remember 
once meeting her in an antique shop where we both 
wanted to buy the same cup and saucer. It matched the 
china that had once belonged to an aunt of mine and 
I particularly wanted it to remember my aunt – but so 
did Freddie! I could foresee an argument, but the dealer 
saved the day by saying he had another pair in the back 
room and all was well. Afterwards I joined her for tea in 
her lovely cottage in Sladesbrook where we laughed at 
our shared good fortune!

Rosie MacGregor
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Wellington to Cairo, he set off via Gibraltar 
at a time when Rommel was being defeated 
at El Alamein.  Dennis’s plane was sent over 
the Atlas Mountains and along the Libyan 
coast behind enemy lines and was attacked 
by two Messerschmitts.  With bullets flying 
and engines spluttering and failing, ditching 
was inevitable but due to luck and skill the 
plane remained intact and the dinghy self 
inflated.  With rations consisting of limited 
water and Horlicks tablets, things were 
looking a little dodgy but the tide of war had 
changed, Rommel’s army was in full retreat 
and enemy territory was now in friendly 
hands.  After five days he and his crew were 
spotted and picked up, so Christmas in Cairo 
was an unexpected bonus.
Given another Wellington, Dennis was 
then involved with Bletchley Park boffins 
who were tasked with establishing the Axis 
Powers’ development of their radar systems.  
This consisted of flying low over enemy 
lines dropping a few bombs to advertise 
their arrival and waiting for a response.  The 
boffins, with masses of electronic equipment 
in the back of the aeroplane, could then 
establish the effectiveness of German radar.
Plans for marriage to Elsie were brought 
forward to avoid tempting fate any further.  
After marriage and a period spent flying 
Dakotas for Transport Command, he was 
moved to Nuneaton as a flight instructor.
After demob, Wilfrid Sainsbury introduced 
him to the blue blooded merchant bank, 
Lazard Brothers, where he worked until he 
retired.  The three Lazard brothers made 
their fortunes during the 1849 California 
Gold Rush purchasing gold from successful 
prospectors which in the next twenty 
years lead to the establishment of three 
merchant banks - New York, London and 
Paris.  Dennis then decided to study for 
an economics degree and enrolled at the 
London School of Economics, studying part-
time and was awarded a BA 2.1 Economics.  
He became a director of Lazard Securities in 
1962, looking after pension fund investments 
and was appointed a managing director of 
Lazard Brothers in 1970.
He retired at the age of 62 and started 
working for charities and academia, where 
knowing how to tap into sources of money 
was always going to be useful. He was 

treasurer of The Royal Star & Garter Home 
(of which he was Vice President from 2001 
until his death), Bedford College and Royal 
Holloway College and later, as his mobility 
declined, switched to more local charities 
and voluntary organisations.  The BoA 
Preservation Trust, Film Society, Tourism 
Association, Bath U3A, French Twinning and 
Leonard Cheshire kept him fully occupied.
Dennis joined the Council of Management of 
the Preservation Trust and became Treasurer 
in 2003, a post he held for six years. Getting 
involved with the new projects for the 
Preservation Trust as part of the Buildings 
Management Committee enabled him to use 
his contacts and knowledge of the wealthy 
London Livery Companies to help provide 
financing. He also understood how to groom 
English Heritage and the Heritage Lottery 
Fund to release public funding. As a result 
the Trust was able to take over the ownership 
of the Barton Farm Stackyard and its many 
outbuildings including the burnt out remains 
of the West Barn.  The rebuilding of the Barn 
and the reorganisation of the various other 
buildings on the site by the Preservation 
Trust totally revived the fortunes of this area 
and allowed the ancient Tithe Barn to be 
better appreciated by the many people who 
now visit its renewed setting.  He also set up 
the Trust’s website.
Dennis’s intellectual capacity knew no 
bounds and had not deteriorated even at the 
age of 97.  He was interested in everything 
especially literature, art, classics, French 
history, economics and politics.  His thinking 
was original.  He was also extremely 
practical and would proudly tell visitors that 
the beautifully made curtains in the kitchen 
were his handiwork, plus all the benches, 
cupboards etc in the garage.
Dennis was very focused and gave detailed 
attention to everything in which he was in 
involved. He was generous to the community 
and an excellent host and his passing is a 
great loss to Bradford on Avon and his many 
friends.
He was married twice, firstly to Elsie in 
1943 who sadly died in 1990 soon after they 
moved to Bradford.  He married again, this 
time to Audrey in 1992 who died in 2007.  He 
is survived by his two sons, David born in 
1945 and Peter born in 1949.

Bradford on Avon Probate Inventories 1550 – 1700
By Ivor Slocombe

An Act of 1529 required that the executors of a will 
should have an inventory made of the possessions 
of the deceased and the first surviving of these 

inventories for Bradford on Avon is dated 1552, hence 
the starting point for this survey. Why, you may wonder, 
should you be interested in such inventories, which are 
now some four or five hundred years old? A look in this 
little book will quickly show you several reasons why you 
should actually find it very interesting.
The book starts with an introduction in which Ivor 
Slocombe explains the nature of the inventories and 
how they were compiled. Two people went round the 
buildings held by the deceased. They would note what 
they found in the house room by room, listing clothes 
and portable artefacts; but the house might be part of a 
farm and they would also list the other buildings of the 
farm as well as the livestock and the farm equipment, or 
there might be a workshop attached with its machinery 
and tools. All this gives a vivid picture of how people in 
Bradford then lived. It also illustrates the wide range in 
the scale and value of households in and around the town. 
The most highly valued is a yeoman from Trowle whose 
establishment was valued in 1643 at £793 0s 9d; the most 

modest is a glover whose 
chamber, furnishings and 
equipment were valued 
in 1610 at £2 18s 10d.
The inventories also 
show what rooms a 
house would contain 
(halls, parlours, 
chambers, kitchens and 
butteries) and they 
show what people 
kept in them. The 
importance of making 
and storing cheeses is 
striking: the farmers 
in particular tended to 
have white houses for making cheeses and many houses 
include cheese lofts. One yeoman is listed as having “one 
hundred and three score cheeses and 40lbs of butter” in 
his cheese loft. On the other hand, some things don’t 
change and lofts are also listed as containing old chests 
and other things no longer wanted: one loft is listed as 
containing, in addition to the inevitable cheeses, some 
“old metal”. Another inventory (this one not arranged by 
different rooms) includes £2 for “‘the goodwife’s apparel” 
but no clothing for the deceased husband – what had he 
worn?
This book also provides an excellent opportunity to enrich 
your vocabulary. What, for example is a “posnet”? (a 
small metal vessel with three feet), a “hangell”? (an iron 
rod over a fire, for pots to hang on), a “rudder beast”? (an 
ox kept for fattening), or a “trendle”? (a tub for making 
dough). The inventories are rich in exotic language and 
fortunately Ivor provides a glossary at the end of the 
book.
I understand from Ivor that he and Pam are well 
advanced in preparation of a history of Bradford on 
Avon between 1500 and 1700. That is something to look 
forward to and this book provides a fascinating prelude 
to it.

David Moss
Bradford on Avon Probate Inventories 1550 – 1700 by 
Ivor Slocombe (ISBN978-1-912020-12-6) is Bradford on 
Avon Museum Monograph No 4. Price £6, it can be obtained 
from Ex Libris bookshop in the Shambles (during lockdown, 
you can order from Ex Libris by telephoning 01225 863595 
or emailing jim_exlibris@btinternet.com) or through Valerie 
Holden (phone 01225 869159 or email vjholden@gmail.com)

Book review
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Wellington to Cairo, he set off via Gibraltar 
at a time when Rommel was being defeated 
at El Alamein.  Dennis’s plane was sent over 
the Atlas Mountains and along the Libyan 
coast behind enemy lines and was attacked 
by two Messerschmitts.  With bullets flying 
and engines spluttering and failing, ditching 
was inevitable but due to luck and skill the 
plane remained intact and the dinghy self 
inflated.  With rations consisting of limited 
water and Horlicks tablets, things were 
looking a little dodgy but the tide of war had 
changed, Rommel’s army was in full retreat 
and enemy territory was now in friendly 
hands.  After five days he and his crew were 
spotted and picked up, so Christmas in Cairo 
was an unexpected bonus.
Given another Wellington, Dennis was 
then involved with Bletchley Park boffins 
who were tasked with establishing the Axis 
Powers’ development of their radar systems.  
This consisted of flying low over enemy 
lines dropping a few bombs to advertise 
their arrival and waiting for a response.  The 
boffins, with masses of electronic equipment 
in the back of the aeroplane, could then 
establish the effectiveness of German radar.
Plans for marriage to Elsie were brought 
forward to avoid tempting fate any further.  
After marriage and a period spent flying 
Dakotas for Transport Command, he was 
moved to Nuneaton as a flight instructor.
After demob, Wilfrid Sainsbury introduced 
him to the blue blooded merchant bank, 
Lazard Brothers, where he worked until he 
retired.  The three Lazard brothers made 
their fortunes during the 1849 California 
Gold Rush purchasing gold from successful 
prospectors which in the next twenty 
years lead to the establishment of three 
merchant banks - New York, London and 
Paris.  Dennis then decided to study for 
an economics degree and enrolled at the 
London School of Economics, studying part-
time and was awarded a BA 2.1 Economics.  
He became a director of Lazard Securities in 
1962, looking after pension fund investments 
and was appointed a managing director of 
Lazard Brothers in 1970.
He retired at the age of 62 and started 
working for charities and academia, where 
knowing how to tap into sources of money 
was always going to be useful. He was 

treasurer of The Royal Star & Garter Home 
(of which he was Vice President from 2001 
until his death), Bedford College and Royal 
Holloway College and later, as his mobility 
declined, switched to more local charities 
and voluntary organisations.  The BoA 
Preservation Trust, Film Society, Tourism 
Association, Bath U3A, French Twinning and 
Leonard Cheshire kept him fully occupied.
Dennis joined the Council of Management of 
the Preservation Trust and became Treasurer 
in 2003, a post he held for six years. Getting 
involved with the new projects for the 
Preservation Trust as part of the Buildings 
Management Committee enabled him to use 
his contacts and knowledge of the wealthy 
London Livery Companies to help provide 
financing. He also understood how to groom 
English Heritage and the Heritage Lottery 
Fund to release public funding. As a result 
the Trust was able to take over the ownership 
of the Barton Farm Stackyard and its many 
outbuildings including the burnt out remains 
of the West Barn.  The rebuilding of the Barn 
and the reorganisation of the various other 
buildings on the site by the Preservation 
Trust totally revived the fortunes of this area 
and allowed the ancient Tithe Barn to be 
better appreciated by the many people who 
now visit its renewed setting.  He also set up 
the Trust’s website.
Dennis’s intellectual capacity knew no 
bounds and had not deteriorated even at the 
age of 97.  He was interested in everything 
especially literature, art, classics, French 
history, economics and politics.  His thinking 
was original.  He was also extremely 
practical and would proudly tell visitors that 
the beautifully made curtains in the kitchen 
were his handiwork, plus all the benches, 
cupboards etc in the garage.
Dennis was very focused and gave detailed 
attention to everything in which he was in 
involved. He was generous to the community 
and an excellent host and his passing is a 
great loss to Bradford on Avon and his many 
friends.
He was married twice, firstly to Elsie in 
1943 who sadly died in 1990 soon after they 
moved to Bradford.  He married again, this 
time to Audrey in 1992 who died in 2007.  He 
is survived by his two sons, David born in 
1945 and Peter born in 1949.
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IFORD MANOR GARDENS
This Grade-I Italian-style garden is famous for its tranquil beauty and  
was the home of the Edwardian designer Harold Peto from 1899-1933.  
The unique and romantic hillside landscape is characterised by  
terraces, ponds, sculpture and spectacular rural views. 

Open: 2-5pm
Easter: Sunday & Monday
April – September:  Wednesday to Sunday (and Bank Holiday Mondays) 
 11am-4pm – last entry 3:30pm.
October:  Sundays only, 11am-4pm – last entry 3:30pm
Housekeeper’s May – September, Weekends and Bank Holidays
Tearoom:  A selection of homemade cakes and drinks  
 will be available for purchase.
Admission:  Adults £5.50; OAP/Student/Child (over 10) £5.00
 Accompanied children under 10 free
Coaches & Groups: Welcome at other times by arrangement
Location:    2 miles South-West of Bradford-on-Avon  
 via B3109 & Westwood

Tel 01225 863146
www.ifordmanor.co.uk - info@ifordmanor.co.uk

Tomato & Basil Soup
Leek & Potato Soup

VEGETARIAN
Vegetarian Lasagne

Jacket Potato with Herby Cheese

MEAT
Lasagne Verde

Liver & Bacon Pate

CAKES
Carrot Cake, Fruit Cake, Ginger Cake, 

Chocolate Brownie,
Scones, Flapjacks & Shortbread

(all home made)
Toasted Teacakes

DRINKS
Hot Chocolate, Fresh Coffee

(Decaf/Organic, Fairtrade on request)
Hot Apple with Cinammon

Leaf & Herbal Teas
Mineral Water & Soft Drinks

Mr Salvats Coffee Room
 St. Margaret’s Street

Menu served 10 - 5pm 
Thursday, Friday,  

Saturday & Sunday
Reservations tel: 867474

M
is

te
r S

al
va

ts

C
of

fe
e 

R
oo

m

Non-Trust Events
Countdown for peace
1 November - 11 November 2018
To mark the centenary of the Armistice, there 
will be exhibitions, events and activities 
throughout the town.  
• From 3 November:  Tithe Barn:  Trench set 

up and a replica WW l tank
• From 5 November:  West Barn:  WW l 

hospital exhibition
For more information on other events and 
activities, please check the Town Council 
website.
Volunteers needed to steward these two 
exhibitions. They will be open from Saturday 
3 November until Sunday 11.  If you are 
interested, please contact  
paigeatwestbarn@gmail.com

Bradford on Avon Arts Association
Meetings  
at 7.30pm in the Wallington Hall
• Sunday 7 October - Cloth and Design in 

Trowbridge’s Weaving Mills: illustrated talk 
by Hanne Dahl, Collections and Exhibitions 
Officer

• Sunday 4 November - Mary Shelley: 
Frankenstein at 200: illustrated talk by Allan 
Phillipson, celebrating the 200th anniversary 
of the book.

Coach Outings 
• Tuesday 20 November - coach outing to 

London
• Tuesday 11 November - coach outing: 

Christmas at Tyntesfield
Details from trips@boaarts.org  or tel. 864159

Continued from page 20
opposite effect – as does the addition of blood, 
olive oil and egg-white!
Pickling is acidic; acetic acid can be used for 
cleaning buildings.
And then a fifth method was suggested from 
the audience: smoking.  Old Glaswegian 
building timbers, we learned, last longer 
because of the smokiness of the city down the 
generations.

Len Fisher then took us into the subject of food 
materials in building construction.  In his home 
town, Sydney, there is no lime – but there 
are shellfish – and they both contain calcium 
carbonate (CaCO₃): you can turn oyster-shell 
into lime mortar.  In the Pitt-Rivers Museum 
in Oxford, we were told, there are translucent 
windows made out of … oyster-shell.  Sheep 
‘innards’ (and also seals’) will do the same job!  
Bones can be used for pavements, especially 
those from oxen and sheep: another reason to 
visit the museum in Oxford.  Mushrooms can 
be used to make bricks: the mycelium threads 
operate rather like dry-rot … in reverse.  And 
egg preservative can be used to make sheet 
material – isinglass.  Yes, we’ve reached 
Oklahoma!: 
“… the surrey with the fringe on top! …
The wheels are yeller, the upholstery’s brown,
The dashboard’s genuine leather,
With isinglass curtains y’ can roll right down,
In case there’s a change in the weather.”
And we learned that isinglass is also used in 
the manufacture of violin bows – probably 
used by Oklahoma!’s musicians?
Finally, our speaker turned the issue around: 
building materials used in food.  Firstly, he 
introduced us to Nixtamalization – soaking 
grains for bread in an alkaline solution.  The 
Aztecs used corn and limewater in their bread, 
to aid digestion, and to free them of disease: 
I think this counts as preservation.  Then we 
had a short refreshment break, of Chinese 
“100-year” eggs –though it was optional.  The 
Chinese use wood ash to make these eggs, 
though five months is enough for the process.  
So the plucky ones in the audience might’ve 
been disappointed that they didn’t eat really 
old eggs.  Again, the Pitt-Rivers Museum has 
(perhaps ‘had’ by now) an exhibition to show 
how powdered lime can enhance the flavour 
of, eg nuts – and, again, we were lucky enough 
to be offered samples.
All in all, Dr Len Fisher provided us with a 
most entertaining and informative talk.

Andrew Rolph
868270

If you’ve never visited the Pitt-Rivers 
Museum, it is the most astonishing collection 
of ethnographic material, with over half-a-
million objects.
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